



MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
March 11, 2013
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Dr. Larry Tremblay, Commission Vice-Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 11:01a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Ms. Wendy Simoneaux

The following members were absent:


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Mr. Scott Ballard


Ms. Erin Bendily



Mr. Raymond Brandt



Ms. Lakeisha Ford



Mr. Willie Hendricks



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Richard Maciasz


Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Stephen Toups



Seven members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Vice Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:

Dr. Sandra Harper

Mr. Jimmy Long

Dr. Larry Tremblay

The following member was absent:


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.

Three members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Dr. Tremblay temporarily appointed Dr. Barnes-Teamer, Mr. Ehlinger, and Ms. Simoneaux which resulted in a quorum.


The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’



Ms. Alice Brown



Mr. Kelvin Deloch



Mr. Shannon Domingue



Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco


Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Ms. Ryan Shaw


Mr. Gus Wales
Others Present:


Ms. Barbara Baier


Mr. John Williams


 The minutes of the January 17, 2013 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission were presented for review and approval.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Dr. Tremblay offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Wales presented the Outreach Report for January and February 2013.  He stated there were a total of 116 outreach events with a total attendance of 9,101.  Mr. Wales stated 94 were high school and middle school events; 19 were general public events; and 13 of the 19 were College Goal Sunday events.  He reported the 6th annual College Goal Sunday event was held in February.  Mr. Wales explained the College Goal Sunday event is a national program at which professionals from financial aid offices at colleges and universities make themselves available to assist the general public in completing the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA).  Mr. Wales stated 360 families were served this year through this event.  

Ms. Amrhein reported on three collaborative outreach projects in which LOSFA is working with other groups.  One event that LOSFA will participate in is a webinar on financial aid and completing the FAFSA which is being sponsored by the Women’s Legislative Caucus and the Louisiana Education Loan Authority (LELA).  Ms. Amrhein stated LOSFA staff has been asked to include in the presentation information on TOPS and the Louisiana Connect portal.  Ms. Amrhein noted LOSFA is also working with a faith-based organization in New Orleans.  

Ms. Amrhein reported that later this month a new campaign is being launched through a grant that the Board of Regents has in which LOSFA is working very closely.  It is called the “Geaux to College” Campaign and more information will be forthcoming.  Ms. Baier stated her first thought is the standard 4 year college when she hears of “Go To College” campaigns but hopes this will make it clear to students that it is more inclusive.  Ms. Amrhein stated that part of the challenge is making sure everyone understands that going to college includes training, academic course work and includes any work after high school.   

Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending January 31, 2013.  Mr. Hart reported the fund balance of the operating fund is $4.7 million and a fund balance of $6.8 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through January 31, 2013.  He stated for the month of January, the agency had a loss of $153,000.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .617% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of January 2013.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with an increase of $85,000 and a decrease for the federal fiscal year of $545,000. 

Ms. Amrhein stated the projections from Sallie Mae on the recoveries on the defaulted loans are still high.  The hope is to continue to see that positive move each month to move the annual amount to a smaller and smaller deficit.  


Dr. Tremblay asked if there is a point where the reserve ratio is too high?  Mr. Hart stated the reinsurance is less than what is being paid out in claims so it will continue to go down.  Ms. Amrhein explained that several years ago the reserve ratio being high prompted the federal government to reclaim some of those federal funds from every guaranty agency.  There are some guaranty agencies that have a reserve ratio of over 1%.  


Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant update as of March 7, 2013.  She explained the report shows a detailed view by school of the 2012-13 allocation, regular billed amount and allocation balance.  Ms. Boutte’ reported the current remaining balance in GO is $7.6 million.  The spring billing deadline is March 25, 2013 for regular billings and April 1, 2013 for GO corrections.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that after the deadline, if there are funds remaining, requests are taken from schools that could use additional GO Grant funds to award students.  The funds are redistributed to those schools in an attempt to reach all GO Grant eligible students.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the John R. Justice program update as of February 28, 2013.  The deadline for submitting an online application is April 30, 2013.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the Second and Fifth Circuits for Public Defenders have not submitted applications to date.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the funding for this program for the next year has been reduced by half as compared to last year’s funding. It has gone from $120,000 to $60,000.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that at this time, cuts are not expected to this award as a result of sequestration.

            Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS update.  The report shows the TOPS payments made by school and type of award.  Ms. Amrhein stated the TOPS appropriation for this year was $172 million.  She stated that all institutions have been notified that spring invoices will be held due to an insufficient TOPS balance.  She explained currently the agency has $13 million in invoices, but only $1.6 million in funds.  Ms. Amrhein stated at this time, the agency is awaiting further guidance from the Office of Planning and Budget.  Ms. Amrhein explained that the agency will be allowed to request a seed advance based on the “more or less” language for the amount needed for the remainder of the year.  Once the advance is approved, the invoices being held should be paid in approximately three weeks.  If the advance is not sufficient to cover all, the remaining invoices will have to be held until the supplemental bill comes out during the legislative session which will pose a cash flow issue for the schools.  Ms. Amrhein stated that most of the major universities spring billings have been paid.  There are three that have been received which the agency does not have the funds to pay in full.  These schools are McNeese, Nicholls, and Northwestern.  

Dr. Tremblay asked where the “seed money” comes from?  Mr. Hart explained the agency has already received a “seed advance” this year of $45 million from the Treasurer’s office.  Mr. Hart stated the “seed advance” is in anticipation of what the agency will receive in April from the Tobacco Tax annual payment.  Ms. Amrhein stated this one is slightly different.  This will be the second “seed advance” this year which is based on what is received in the supplemental appropriation.  Ms. Baier asked where the money comes from in the supplemental bill?  Mr. Hart stated the money is collected out of various “pots” of money; i.e., overcollections fund.  Ms. Amrhein noted that $170,090,000 has been paid with an outstanding balance of $13,461,133.  However, this number will increase because LA Tech’s 3rd quarter billing has not been received which is normally approximately $4 million.      

Ms. Amrhein presented a report showing the last two actual years, the current year, and the next year projected for TOPS.  In the 2013-14 Projected, the Executive Budget for TOPS is $204,192,414; however, the agency is forecasting the need will be $217,532,809 which is a difference of $13 million.  Ms. Amrhein noted that unless this is corrected in HB 1, the agency will begin the next year knowing there will be another shortfall.  Ms. Amrhein explained that many things could happen during the legislative session.  There are bills being filed to make changes to TOPS and this could be addressed through those changes.  


Dr. Harper asked why the three schools mentioned earlier:  Nicholls, Northwestern, and McNeese have not received their money?  Ms. Amrhein explained that it is a timing issue.  The schools can bill after the fourteenth class day and not every school’s fourteenth day is the same depending on the day they start classes.  Ms. Amrhein stated some schools wait a week or so after the fourteenth class day to bill.  

Ms. Amrhein stated staff is very excited to announce that the portal now has over 100,000 active accounts.  Dr. Boutte’ stated another project which is enhancing the value of the portal is Student Recruit.  She explained that Student Recruit is a feature in the portal which allows post secondary institutions to query the membership of the portal for students that meet a criteria that would fit their institution; i.e., access program, enrollment, senior day.  Dr. Boutte’ states this feature is a key motivator for students to return to use the portal after their Individual Graduation Plan (IGP) has been entered.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the next upcoming activity with post secondary institutions to promote and encourage them to use this feature is the Council of Enrollment Management Officers (CEMO) conference.  LeAnne Detillier, Board of Regents, has been very generous and has allowed LOSFA to have ConnectEDU present at that conference directly to the campuses.  Dr. Boutte’ stated there is also a Joint Workforce meeting so those in Economic Development will be able to benefit from understanding the Talent Connect part of the portal which is where businesses can add profiles to the portal and recruit students for pipeline, internships, scholarships, job shadowing, etc.  

Ms. Simoneaux asked why LSU-A shows 41,000 messages sent to students while the other schools are much less?  Dr. Boutte’ explained that LSU-A did begin using the messages in the summer and with Trailblazers camps; however, she stated there was a glitch in the system which is showing those high numbers.   

Ms. Amrhein presented the Response to House Resolution (HR) 110 of the 2012 Regular Session of the Louisiana Legislature.  Ms. Amrhein explained that two House Resolutions came out of the session last year.  One was directed to the BOR with the assistance of LOSFA and one directed to LOSFA with the assistance of BOR.  The Resolution directed to BOR involves residency issues of military families for TOPS purposes.  The Resolution directed to the Commission will be considered under New Business.  Dr. Tremblay explained that a legislator received expressions of concern from the Base Commander at Fort Polk that military families and their dependents were not being treated as fairly as the state could with regards to TOPS and residency. The Board of Regents along with LOSFA looked at other states merit-based programs and how military residency issues were handled.  Dr. Tremblay stated the range varied from one extreme to the other.  He stated the current statutes and policies provide plenty of leeway for military dependents.  After the review, the BOR found it to be fair as it is structured currently and recommended no changes to current structure.  

Ms. Amrhein presented an update on the 2014 Executive Budget.  She noted that $556,296 for administrative and support services has been deducted from LOSFA’s budget as a means of financing substitution replacing State General Fund with Federal Funds based on excess revenue realized from outsourcing the Loan Operations.  Ms. Amrhein stated the Executive Budget also shows an additional deduction of $3,056,962 for the Scholarship and Grant Division for the same reason.  She explained this number was shown to the Division of Administration on a spreadsheet when LOSFA staff was trying to project what the revenues would be after outsourcing to Sallie Mae.  This number was strictly a projection of excess revenues.  She explained this is the number placed in LOSFA’s budget to supplant State General Funds (SGF).  Ms. Amrhein stated that as proposed for next year, LOSFA will have no SGF for any administrative costs, and will have to use federal revenues to support program awards to students.  She stated LOSFA had $2.1 million in SGF last year for administrative purposes.  

Ms. Amrhein presented LOSFA’s Budget Recommendation State Funding SFY 2014.  She noted that SGF for TOPS is greatly reduced down to $28.8 million.  Verbiage is in HB 1 that states GO Grant will be $26,164,817; Earning Enhancements will be $1.7 million, and statutory dedications are all there.  Ms. Amrhein stated when all is taken into account; the agency will need $232,462,187 which means approximately $1.5 million of federal revenues will have to be used to support program awards.  Staff is not sure what program but do know that those revenues will need to support programs to students in that amount.  


Dr. Harper asked if this will leave the agency short?  Ms. Amrhein stated that if the revenues are realized on the loan collections, the agency will have the federal funds to do that.  However, that leaves no excess revenues to go into the agency reserve which staff was trying to keep strong enough to carry the agency for a number of years until this pipeline of collections diminishes.  


Dr. Harper asked if the Tobacco Settlement funds are solid?  Ms. Amrhein stated this has to go through the legislative process as well.  Currently, there is a recommendation to refinance the settlement funds to get more money out of that fund rather than SGF.  


Ms. Simoneaux stated it is actually two different pieces.  The $60 million is the refinancing and the $60.3 million is from a settlement.  


Ms. Amrhein presented a request for exemption to Policy and Procedure Memo 49 for board members.  The new language that came out with this travel policy stated that if a person traveled over 99 miles, they could not be reimbursed more than 99 miles and encouraged the use of rental vehicles instead of personal vehicles.  Ms. Amrhein explained that because this would be an issue for the Authority, Commission, and Advisory Committee members, the agency submitted a request for exemption to this policy.  Ms. Amrhein noted the exemption was granted for board members; however, if at all possible, please abide by the policy.

Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider publication of Final Rule to Amend Section 703 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to provide for courses at the Louisiana School for Math, Science, and the Arts that will qualify as equivalent courses for purposes of satisfying the TOPS core curriculum.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Tyler (70077), Whitney (466095), Carlos (554565), Jimmy (473716), Madelaine (524549), Kristin (68318), Kandice (474674), Benjamin (101152).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Dr. Harper made a motion for approval.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
Ms. Simoneaux asked if the Commission only gets the exceptions which have been vetted through the staff, why is there a section for recommendations for denial?  Mr. Eldredge explained that on occasion there are circumstances which the Commission has in rule that are not circumstances they will approve; however, staff believes that the Commission should have to opportunity to look at these cases on the chance the Commission wants to make an exception to their exceptions.
Dr. Tremblay asked if the number of exceptions due to hours has decreased with the approval of TOPS for summer courses?  Mr. Eldredge stated there has been a slight decrease.  Dr. Tremblay asked for confirmation that the summer session is used for those who cannot make a case under the exceptions.  It is not designed at all for people with exception to finish their 24 hours.  Ms. Amrhein concurred.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider an exception to the TOPS continuation requirements for certain students who were prevented from enrolling as full time students or remaining enrolled due to financial hardships created by Hurricane Isaac and problems associated with implementation of the Banner Software System.  Mr. Eldredge stated that staff meets twice a month to look at the exception requests of students with objective reasons and at least once a month on the students who have requests based on exceptional circumstances.  The exceptional circumstances committee included Division Directors that have some role in TOPS and also the two employees in the Scholarship and Grant Division that process initial eligibility and continuing eligibility.  Mr. Eldredge stated that the Banner Software System was implemented last year at many schools which were impacted by Hurricane Isaac.  Staff determined the best way to bring these cases to the Commission was to ask for authority under these specific circumstances to approve requests.  This would be where the student did not enroll because of financial reasons.  Mr. Eldredge stated the Commission has stated that because this is a merit-based scholarship, financial reasons will not be approved for exceptions.  Mr. Eldredge stated in these cases, the schools did not do what they have done in the past which is not charge the student up front when the TOPS money was not yet available.  In this case, not only was TOPS held, if the student had received a Pell Grant, the school reduced the amount of Pell by the TOPS award.  Mr. Eldredge stated it was partly due to the implementation of Banner and partly due to Isaac which caused schools to suspend classes for a period of time which made the fourteenth class day even later.  Staff agreed that this was one occasion where this was not just financial circumstances but other things which came into play which prevented these students from being able to go to school.  Mr. Eldredge explained that staff is requesting authority for this year only for students who fall under these circumstances to grant exceptions.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

Dr. Harper stated the way the proposal is written it is both financial hardship created by Hurricane Isaac and implementation of Banner?  Ms. Amrhein stated it would have to be a school on the Banner Software System that was affected by Hurricane Isaac.    

It was proposed that the Commission consider the number of awards and the amount of each grant for the 2013 calendar year for the John R. Justice Student Grant Program.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the recommendation is for 12 awards to prosecutors in the amount of $2,500 and for 6 awards to public defenders in the amount of $5,000.  She explained the awards must be equally distributed among prosecutors and public defenders and that they are equal in total amounts not amount of award.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
 


It was proposed that the Commission consider rulemaking to amend Chapter 20 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to implement changes made by the Board of Regents to the GO Grant Program that decentralize the program to provide more autonomy to participating colleges and universities.  Ms. Amrhein explained that LOSFA administers the GO Grant for the Board of Regents.  The Board of Regents is responsible for determining the eligibility framework for the award.  Ms. Amrhein stated that based on research conducted by Noel Levitz through the Board of Regents showed that need-based grant dollars are best utilized once the student’s financial need is met at 60%.  She explained these would include students whose financial need was met less than that with Pell Grant, possibly SEOG, institutional aid, and state aid.  The GO Grant would be awarded to those students to get them to the 60% need met.  The framework is going to allow schools to utilize this philosophy in writing their own packaging procedures and how they will identify the students to meet the requirements of the framework.  Ms. Amrhein explained the rules have been amended to reflect the flexibility being given to the schools.  She announced the maximum GO award amount for academic year 2013-14 is $3,000; however, not every student that is eligible will get the $3,000.  Under this new formula, as the schools package the students, every student’s award will be an individual award.  Ms. Amrhein stated that before a student receives a GO Grant, the school will have to consider the student’s Pell Grant eligibility, institutional aid eligibility, then award GO Grant to meet the 60%.  GO Grant will be the “last dollar in”.  Ms. Amrhein explained that schools will have to give some priority to non-traditional or adult students and identify how they are awarding those students who are 25 years old or older.  The schools will also have to address how they are awarding the “less than full time” students and transfer students.  Dr. Harper asked about the meaning of giving priority to students 25 years old or older?  Ms. Amrhein explained that because the schools are going to write their own policy, they will have to identify how they will address adult students.  Dr. Tremblay stated the research showed there is a direct correlation between the percent of need being met and retention rates in college.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Ms. Simoneaux seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


It was proposed that the Commission consider the staff’s draft response to House Resolution 134 (HR 134) of the 2012 Legislative Session regarding the feasibility of requiring drug testing to qualify for TOPS.  Mr. Eldredge stated the language used in the resolution was very broad.  He stated much discussion was had on the positive and adverse effects of implementing a drug testing program from the point of view of the student, the parents, the agency and the state.  Mr. Eldredge stated there are many legal issues with drug testing of any kind.  He explained the cost of implementing drug testing was discussed.  Mr. Eldredge stated the study group also noted that the criminal conviction restriction currently in the TOPS statute and the procedures used to implement it have provided a means to deter students from using illegal drugs both before and during the time they are receiving TOPS.  Mr. Eldredge stated the conclusion is to leave the program the way it is currently.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


It was proposed that the Commission consider authorizing the Executive Director to begin the Request for Proposal process for soliciting proposals for a professional services contract for support of LA GEAR UP Academic Year Clubs and Professional Development.  Ms. Amrhein stated that LOSFA acquired the GEAR UP Program from the Board of Regents in September 2012.  She stated part of their mission is to provide professional services to teachers, counselors, and those working with the students.  The Academic Year Clubs are for students to continue their pursuits over the summer months and ensure they are mentored and tutored.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider forming an Ad Hoc Personnel Committee to begin the Executive Director search.  Mr. Lavigne, Chairman, requested this item be deferred until next month.

It was proposed that the Commission consider a Budget Adjustment for Fiscal Year 2012-2013.  Mr. Hart stated this is to request budget authority for the Health Educator Loan Forgiveness Program in the amount of $70,700.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.    

It was proposed that the Commission consider the adoption of meeting dates for the period of July through December 2013.  The proposed dates are as follows:  Wednesday, July 17, 2013; Monday, August 12, 2013; Tuesday, September 17, 2013; Thursday, October 17, 2013; Thursday, November 21, 203; and Thursday, December 19, 2013.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion to approve.  Ms. Simoneaux seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.   


There being no further business, Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to adjourn at 12:15 p.m.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

APPROVED:







Larry Tremblay






Vice- Chairman 
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